

# Member Handbook 2022



BuckeyeHealthPlan.com

## Contents

NOTICE	4
IMPORTANT PHONE NUMBERS	5
MEANINGS OF WORDS THAT YOU WILL FIND IN THIS HANDBO	OOK 7
WELCOME TO BUCKEYE HEALTH PLAN	8
IDENTIFICATION (ID) CARDS	9
NEW MEMBER INFORMATION	10
SERVICES & BENEFITS	11
Services Covered by Buckeye	11
Out-of-Network Services	
New Technology	16
Behavioral Health Services (including Mental Health and Substance Use Disorder Treatment Services)	
Buckeye's Additional Services and Benefits Available to All Members Start Smart For Your Baby <sup>®</sup> My Health Pays <sup>®</sup> – Rewards Program	<b>16</b>
Transportation	18
Vision Benefits	19
Dental Benefits	19
Respite	19
24-Hour Nurse Advice Line	20
Asthma Program	20
Member Connections	22
TEXT4BABY	23
Healthcare Reminders	23
Member Newsletters	23
Care Management Mental and Behavioral Health	<b>24</b> 24
Services Not Covered by Buckeye or Ohio Medicaid	26
Services Not Covered by Buckeye Unless Medically Necessary	26
Telehealth	26



PRIMARY CARE PROVIDER	27
Choosing a Primary Care Provider (PCP) CHANGING YOUR PCP	<b>27</b> 27
EMERGENCY CARE	28
Out-Of-Area, After Hours, and Emergency Care Out-Of-Area and After Hours Care EMERGENCY SERVICES	28
PRESCRIPTION DRUGS	
GRIEVANCES AND APPEALS	30
State Hearings Grievances/Appeals Form	
MEMBERSHIP TERMINATION	
Membership Termination	<b>34</b> 34
Loss of Insurance Notice (Certification of Creditable Coverage) Automatic Renewal of MCP Membership Ending Your MCP Membership	34 34
Just Cause Membership Terminations Things to Keep in Mind If You Change Your Membership Optional Membership	35 35
Excluded from MCP Membership Can Buckeye End My Membership?	
MEMBERSHIP RIGHTS	
Your Membership Rights	36
MEMBERSHIP RESPONSIBILITIES	38
Your Membership Responsibilities	38
OTHER INFORMATION	39
PRIVACY NOTICE	
Covered Entities Duties:USE Covered Entities Duties:	40
Verbal Agreement to Uses and Disclosure Your PHI Uses and Disclosures of Your PHI That Require Your Written Authorization Your RightsContext Information	43 43 43
ADVANCE DIRECTIVES	



You Have a Cho	pice	45
Living Will		47
Do-Not Resusci	itate Order	47
Durable Power	of Attorney	47
Declaration for	Mental Health Treatment	47
Advance Direct	ives	48
Other Matters to	o Think About	49
Organ and Tiss	ue Donation	49
LANGUAGE AS	SSISTANCE	50
STATEMENT O	F NON-DISCRIMINATION	51



# NOTICE

ATTENTION: If you speak English, language assistance services, free of charge, are available to you. Call 1-866-246-4358 (TTY: 711).

ATENCIÓN: si habla español, tiene a su disposición servicios gratuitos de asistencia lingüística. Llame al 1-866-246-4358 (TTY: 711).

#### 注意:如果您使用繁體中文,您可以免費獲得語言援助服務。請致電1-866-246-4358 (TTY: 711)

If you have a problem reading or understanding this information or any other Buckeye Health Plan information, please contact our Member Services at 1-866-246-4358 (TTY:711) for help at no cost to you. We can explain this information, in English or in your primary language. You can get this document for free in other formats, such as large print, braille, or audio. Call 1-866-246-4358 (TTY:711) Monday through Friday 7 a.m. to 7 p.m. The call is free.

You can also access Buckeye information on our website at BuckeyeHealthPlan.com. All members can communicate with Buckeye through the use of the website. Each inquiry will receive a response within one business day of receipt of the message through our website. This includes, but is not limited to, requests for member information such as ID cards, member handbooks, and provider directories.

Other services offered on the website include:

- News and events
- Provider search for doctors, specialists, and facilities
- Program information

This Member Handbook is effective January 2022.



## **IMPORTANT PHONE NUMBERS**

**Emergency:** 911 or local emergency number

Buckeye Member Services: 1-866-246-4358

24-Hour Nurse Advice Line: 1-866-246-4358

Transportation Services: 1-866-246-4358

Ohio Relay Service: TTY only: 1-800-750-0750

Member Services hours are Monday - Friday, 7:00 a.m. to 7:00 p.m., excluding holidays. Buckeye is closed on these holidays:

• New Year's Day

Labor Day

• Martin Luther King Jr.'s Birthday

Thanksgiving Day

Memorial Day

Christmas Day

Independence Day

Buckeye will also be closed an additional two days throughout the year. We will notify our members about those office closings at least 30 days in advance of the closing.

A holiday that falls on a Saturday is observed on the Friday before it. One that falls on a Sunday is observed on the Monday after it.



## Ohio Consumer Hotline: 1-800-324-8680

TTY: 1-800-292-3572

PCP's Name:
PCP's Phone #:
PCP's After-Hours #:
Your Child's PCP's Name:
Your Child's PCP's Phone #:
Your Child's PCP's After-Hours Phone #:
Your Pharmacy:
Pharmacy's Phone #:
Your Dentist:
Dentist's Phone #:



# MEANINGS OF WORDS THAT YOU WILL FIND IN THIS HANDBOOK

Benefits: Healthcare services that are covered by Buckeye Health Plan.

**Emergency:** Emergency services are services for a medical problem that you think is so serious that it must be treated right away by a doctor.

Grievance: A complaint about Buckeye or one of our providers.

**Healthchek:** A program of comprehensive preventive health services available to Medicaid consumers from birth until the day before age 21. The program is designed to maintain health by providing early intervention to discover and treat health problems.

**Identification Card (ID card):** A card for each Buckeye member that is needed by your doctor's office before you can receive care.

MHA: Ohio Department of Mental Health and Addiction Services.

**Participating Provider:** A doctor, hospital, or other licensed healthcare provider that has a signed contract with Buckeye to provide care for our members.

**Primary Care Provider (PCP):** Your personal healthcare provider (who must be participating with Buckeye). Your PCP is an individual physician, physician group practice, advanced practice nurse or advanced practice nurse group practice trained in family medicine (general practice), internal medicine, or pediatrics.

**Prior Authorization:** The process of getting prior approval from Buckeye as to the appropriateness of a service or medication. Prior authorization does not guarantee coverage. Your doctor will submit a prior authorization request to Buckeye to get certain services approved for them to be covered. If Buckeye does not approve the request, we will notify you and give you information about the Buckeye grievance and appeal process and your right to a State Hearing. Additionally, inpatient services may receive concurrent review to monitor progress and medical necessity of the inpatient care.

**Referral:** The process of your PCP recommending or requesting services for you before you can get them. Your PCP will call and arrange these services for you; give you written approval to take with you when you get the referred services; or just tell you what to do. In some cases, Buckeye may authorize a specialist to make referrals for you.

**Specialist:** A doctor who provides services for a particular kind of health service such as a podiatrist (foot doctor) or cardiologist (heart doctor).



# WELCOME TO BUCKEYE HEALTH PLAN

Welcome to Buckeye Health Plan (Buckeye), a subsidiary of Centene Corporation. You are now a member of a healthcare plan, also known as a managed care plan (MCP). Buckeye Health Plan provides health care services to Ohio residents who are eligible, including individuals with low income, pregnant women, infants, and children, older adults, and individuals with disabilities

Buckeye may not discriminate on the basis of race, color, religion, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, age, disability, national origin, veteran's status, ancestry, health status, or need for health services in the receipt of health services.

It is important to remember that you must receive services covered by Buckeye from facilities and/or providers on Buckeye's panel. See pages 11-12 for information on services covered by Buckeye. The only time you can use providers that are not on Buckeye's network is for:

- Emergency services
- Federally qualified health centers/rural health clinics
- Certified nurse midwives or certified nurse practitioners
- Qualified family planning providers
- Ohio Department of Mental Health and Addiction Services (MHAS) certified
- Community Mental Health Centers and treatment centers or
- Ohio Department of Alcohol and Drug Addiction Services certified treatment centers.
- An out-of-panel provider that Buckeye has approved you to see

You can request a printed Provider directory by calling the Member Services department or by returning the postcard you received with your new member letter and member identification (ID) card. The Provider Directory lists all of our panel providers as well as other non-panel providers you can use to receive services. You can also visit our website at BuckeyeHealthPlan.com to view up to date provider panel information or call Member Services at 1-866-246-4358, TTY: 711, Monday - Friday, 7:00 a.m. to 7:00 p.m., for assistance.



# **IDENTIFICATION (ID) CARDS**

You should have received a Buckeye membership ID card. Each member of your family who has joined Buckeye will receive their own card. These cards replace your monthly Medicaid card. Each card is good for as long as the person is a member of Buckeye. You will not receive a new card each month as you did with the Medicaid card.

# If you are pregnant, you need to let Buckeye know. You must also call when your baby is born so we can send you a new ID card for your baby.





(ID Card Front)

(ID Card Back)

## ALWAYS KEEP YOUR ID CARD(S) WITH YOU

You will need your ID card each time you get medical services. This means that you need your Buckeye ID card when you:

- See your primary care provider (PCP).
- See a specialist or other provider.
- Go to an emergency room.
- Go to an urgent care facility.
- Go to a hospital for any reason.
- Get medical supplies.
- Get a prescription.
- Have medical tests.

# Call your Buckeye Member Services as soon as possible at 1-866-246-4358 (TTY 1-800-750-0750) if:

- You have not received your card(s) yet.
- Any of the information on the card(s) is wrong.
- You lose your card(s).
- You have a baby.



## **NEW MEMBER INFORMATION**

If you were on Medicaid fee-for-service the month before you became a Buckeye member and have healthcare services already approved and/scheduled, it is important that you call member services *immediately* (today or as soon as possible). In certain situations, and for a specified time period after you enroll, we may allow you to receive care from a provider that is not a Buckeye panel provider. Additionally, we may allow you to receive services that were authorized by Medicaid fee-for-service. However, you must call Buckeye before you receive the care. If you do not call us, you may not be able to receive the care and/or the claim may not be paid. For example, you need to call member services if you have the following services already approved and/or scheduled:

- Organ, bone marrow, or hematopoietic stem cell transplant
- Third trimester prenatal (pregnancy) care, including delivery
- Inpatient/outpatient surgery
- Appointment with a primary care or specialty provider
- Chemotherapy or radiation treatments
- Treatment following discharge from the hospital in the last 30 days
- Non-routine dental or vision services (for example braces or surgery)
- Medical equipment
- Services you receive at home, including home health, therapies, and nursing

After you enroll, Buckeye will tell you if any of your current medications require prior authorization that did not require authorization when they were paid by Medicaid fee-for- service. It is very important that you look at the information Buckeye provides and contact your Buckeye's member services if you have any questions. You can also look on Buckeye's website to find out if your medication(s) require prior authorization. You may need to follow up with the prescriber's office to submit a prior authorization request to Buckeye if it is needed. If your medication(s) requires prior authorization, you cannot get the medication(s) until your provider submits a request to Buckeye and it is approved.



# **SERVICES & BENEFITS**

## Services Covered by Buckeye

As a Buckeye Health Plan member, you will continue to receive all medically necessary Medicaid-covered services at no cost to you.

#### Buckeye covers all medically-necessary Medicaid-covered services.

- Acupuncture for pain management of headaches and lower back pain
- Ambulance and ambulette transportation
- Behavioral Health Services (including mental health and substance use disorder treatment services)
- Certified nurse midwife services
- Certified nurse practitioner services
- Chiropractic (back) services
- Dental services (includes two child and adult periodic oral exams and cleanings per year, more than what is available with fee-for-service Medicaid)
- Developmental therapy services for children aged birth to six years
- Diagnostic services (x-ray, lab)
- Durable medical equipment
- Emergency services
- Family planning services and supplies
- Federally Qualified Health Center (FQHC) or Rural Health Clinic (RHC) services
- Free Standing Birth Center services at a free standing birth center (call member services for qualified centers)
- Home health services
- Hospice care (care for terminally ill, e.g., cancer patients)
- Inpatient hospital services
- Medical supplies
- Nursing facility services for a short term rehabilitative stay (call member services for available providers; ODM may determine return to fee for service Medicaid)
- Obstetrical (maternity care prenatal and postpartum including at risk pregnancy services) and gynecological services
- Outpatient hospital services
- Physical and occupational therapy
- Physical exam required for employment or for participation in job training programs if the exam is not provided free of charge by another source
- Podiatry (foot) services
- Prescription drugs, including certain prescribed over-the-counter drugs
- Preventive mammogram (breast) and cervical cancer (pap smear) exams
- Primary care provider services
- Renal dialysis (kidney disease)
- Respite services for Supplemental Security Income (SSI) members under the age of 21, as approved by CMS within the applicable 1915(b) waiver and as described in OAC rule 5160-26-03
- Screening and counseling for Obesity
- Services for children with medical handicaps (Title V)
- Shots (immunizations)
- Specialist services
- Speech and hearing services, including hearing aids
- Telehealth Services (call member services for available providers)
- Vision (optical) services, including expanded selection of eyeglasses and contact lenses (more than what is available with fee-for-service Medicaid)
- Well-child (Healthchek) exams for children under the age of 21
- Yearly well-adult exams



Member Services Department: 1-866-246-4358 Hearing Impaired TTY Line: 1-800-750-0750 If you must travel 30 miles or more from your home to receive covered healthcare services, Buckeye will provide transportation to and from the provider's office. Please contact Member Services 1-866-246-4358 at least 48 hours (two business days) in advance for assistance. In addition to the transportation assistance that Buckeye provides, members can still receive assistance with transportation for certain services through the local county department of job and family services Non-Emergency Transportation (NET) program. Call your county department of job and family services for questions or assistance with NET services.

#### Buckeye covers all medically necessary Medicaid-covered services, including the following:

- Primary care provider services. Members can see any covered PCP for primary covered services, including:
  - 1. Yearly well-adult exams.
  - 2. Shots/immunizations
  - 3. Physical exam required for employment or for participation in job training programs if the exam is not provided free of charge by another source.
  - 4. HEALTHCHEK

Healthchek is Ohio's early and periodic screening, diagnostic, and treatment (EPSDT) benefit. Healthchek covers medical exams, immunizations (shots), health education, and laboratory tests for everyone eligible for Medicaid under the age of 21 years. These important exams make sure children are healthy and are developing physically and mentally. Mothers should have prenatal exams and children should have exams at birth, 3-5 days of age and at 1, 2, 4, 6, 9, 12, 15, 18, 24, and 30 months of age. After that, children should have at least one exam per year or as indicated by the most recent version of the "Recommendations for Preventative Pediatric Health Care," published by Bright Futures/American Academy of Pediatrics.

Healthchek also covers complete medical, vision, dental, hearing, nutritional, developmental, and mental health exams, in addition to other care to treat physical, mental, or other problems or conditions discovered during the exam. Healthchek covers most tests and treatment services. If a test or service is not covered, it will require prior authorization."



#### Healthchek services are available at no cost to members and include:

- Preventive check-ups for newborns, infants, children, teens, and young adults under the age of 21.
- Healthchek screenings:
  - Complete medical exams (with a review of physical and mental health development)
  - Vision exams
  - Dental exams
  - Hearing exams
  - Nutrition checks
  - Developmental exams
  - Lead testing
- Laboratory tests for certain ages
- Immunizations
- Medically necessary follow up care to treat physical, mental, or other health problems or issues found during a screening. This could include, but is not limited to, services such as:
  - visits with a primary care provider, specialist, dentist, optometrist and other Buckeye providers to diagnose and treat problems or issues
  - in-patient or outpatient hospital care
  - clinic visits
  - prescription drugs
  - laboratory tests
- Health education

It is very important to get preventive checkups and screenings so your providers can find any health problems early and treat them, or make a referral to a specialist for treatment, before the problem gets more serious. Some services may require a referral from your PCP or prior authorization by Buckeye. Also, for some EPSDT items or services, your provider may request prior authorization for Buckeye to cover things that have limits or are not covered for members over age 20. Please see page 15 to see what services require a referral and/or prior authorization.

As a part of Healthchek, care management services are available to all members under the age of 21 years who have special health care needs. Please see page 24 to learn more about the care management services offered by Buckeye. You can obtain Healthchek services by calling your PCP's or dentist's office and scheduling an appointment. Make sure you tell them it is for Healthchek. If you would like more information about the Healthchek program, or if you need assistance with accessing care for covered services, making an appointment with a provider, getting transportation, or prior authorization, please contact Buckeye's Member Services department at 1-866-246-4358 (TTY 1-800-750-0750).

Please see the form in this member packet you will need to fill out and send back to Buckeye Health Plan (paid postage included). We will use the information to provide services to help your family stay healthy.

# Self-referred services are services that you may access without permission from your Primary Care Provider or from Buckeye. You may self-refer to a Buckeye provider for the following services:

- Obstetrical (OB) and/or gynecological services, including:
  - Maternity care for prenatal and postpartum, including at-risk pregnancy services
  - Preventive mammogram (breast) and cervical cancer (pap tests) exams
- Chiropractor
- Podiatry (Foot) Care
- Certified Nurse Midwife
- Routine Dental Care
- Routine Vision (Optical) Services, including eyeglasses
- Certified Nurse Practitioner
- Urgent Care Centers
- Specialist services



- Regular X-rays and lab (participating specialists may also send you for diagnostic tests)
- Outpatient hospital services (some surgical procedures may require prior authorization)
- Clinic services
- Health education
- Services for children with medical handicaps (Title V)
- Renal dialysis (kidney disease)
- Non-emergency wheelchair van transportation

## You may self-refer to any provider for the following:

- Emergency services, including ambulance transportation (see page 18).
- Family planning services and supplies from a Qualified Family Planning Provider (listed in the Provider Directory).
- Care at Federally Qualified Health Center or Rural Health Clinic (listed in the Provider Directory).



The following are services that require a PCP referral and prior authorization from Buckeye:

- MRIs
- MRAs
- Bariatric surgery
- Pain Management
- PET Scans
- CAT Scans
- Cardiac Nuclear Scans
- Nursing facility services for a short-term rehabilitative stay
- Home healthcare
- Hospice care (care for terminally ill, for example, cancer patients)
- In-patient hospital services (emergency admissions do not require a referral or prior authorization)
- Medical supplies (some diabetic supplies for insulin and blood glucose monitoring do not require authorization)
- Durable Medical Equipment
- Speech and hearing services, including hearing aids
- Physical, Occupational and Speech Therapy AFTER the first 30 visits
- Non-routine dental care (for example, surgery)
- Non-routine vision (optical) services (for example, surgery)
- Non-emergency ambulance and ambulette transportation
- Plastic and reconstructive surgeons
- Developmental therapy services for children aged birth to six years
- Genetic Testing (prenatal, cancer screening, testing for children with developmental delays)

## **Out-of-Network Services**

Coverage for out-of-network services are available when Buckeye Health Plan is unable to provide a necessary covered service in an adequate and timely manner.



## **New Technology**

Buckeye wants to make sure you have access to the most up-to-date medical care. We have a team that watches for advances in medicine. This may include new medicine, tests, surgeries or other treatment options. The team checks to make sure the new treatments are safe. We will tell you and your doctor about new services covered under your benefits.

# Behavioral Health Services (including Mental Health and Substance Use Disorder Treatment Services)

Mental health and substance use disorder treatment services are available through the plan. These services include:

- Medical Services
- Medication-Assisted Treatment for Addiction
- Psychological Testing
- Diagnostic Evaluation and Assessment
- Psychotherapy and Counseling
- Crisis Intervention
- Mental Health Services Including Therapeutic Behavioral Service, Psychosocial Treatment for Adults and Intensive Home-Based Treatment for Children/Adolescents.
- Substance Use Disorder Treatment Services including Case Management, Peer Recovery Support, Intensive Outpatient, Partial Hospitalization, Residential Treatment, and Withdrawal Management
- Opioid Treatment Program Services
- Behavioral Health Nursing Services

In addition to these services, two new services are also available: Assertive Community Treatment and Intensive Home Based Treatment.

If you need mental health and/or substance use disorder treatment services Buckeye's contracted mental health providers are listed in our Provider Directory, and can be found on our website at BuckeyeHealthPlan.com. You can also call member services at 1-866-246-4358 for assistance finding providers in your area.

The State of Ohio permits MCPs to develop and implement programs to assist certain members receiving medications that are not medically necessary to establish and maintain a relationship with their provider and/or pharmacy to coordinate treatment. Members selected for Buckeye's program will be provided additional information and notified of their state hearing rights, as applicable.

Members who are enrolled into the Coordinated Services Plan (CSP) program will have restrictions upon the physicians and pharmacies they may use for controlled substances, except for emergency situations. Members will also have the ability to change designated providers according to the policy.

## Buckeye's Additional Services and Benefits Available to All Members

Unless otherwise noted, contact Buckeye's Member Services at 1-866-246-4358 (TTY 1-800-750-0750), to get the services listed below. Member Services hours are Monday through Friday, 7 a.m. to 7 p.m. excluding holidays listed on page 5. You can also call Member Services for assistance with Grievances and Appeals; if you receive a bill for services from a provider; need help finding a provider or changing your Primary Care Provider; need language assistance; or need help accessing covered services. We are here to answer all of your questions and address any concerns you might have. Buckeye offers the following extra services and benefits to members.



## Start Smart For Your Baby®

The Start Smart for Your Baby program is for women who are pregnant or just had a baby. We are here to assist you during and after your pregnancy. We provide support in a variety of ways to make things less stressful for you during this important time. Our goal is for you to have a healthy pregnancy and give your baby the best possible start to life.

This program is FREE and you can even earn rewards for going to your doctor visits. You should see your doctor as soon as you think you are pregnant. Early and regular doctor visits are important to the health of your baby.

#### This program is for you if:

- You are pregnant or thinking about becoming pregnant.
- You have a higher risk of preterm birth due to smoking, alcohol use, drug use, depression or a previous preterm birth.
- You do not want to get pregnant but are sexually active.
- You have questions or need help with women's health issues.

#### This program provides:

- Doctor visits at no cost. See your doctor as soon as you think you are pregnant.
   Early & regular doctor visits are important to the health of both the member & their baby.
- Help finding a doctor or hospital and setting up doctor appointments.
- Mental health support and services.
- A nurse who is specially trained to meet your needs.
- Breastfeeding support and resources.
- Assistance with quitting smoking, alcohol or drugs.
- Help finding community resources.

#### First steps for you to take:

If you are pregnant, please let us know by completing a Notification of Pregnancy (NOP).

#### Here's how

1. Go online and log into your member account;

- 2. Fill out the NOP paper given or sent to you by us;
- 3. Or, call us at 1-866-246-4358.

If you are not pregnant, call one of our nurses at 1-866-246-4358 and ask to speak with a "Start Smart nurse." Want to know more? Call us at 1-866-246-4358.

- Notification of Pregnancy (NOP) \$75 within the first trimester OR \$25 within second trimester
- Postpartum \$75 (Visit must be 7 84 days after delivery)
- Infant Well Visit \$150 (Must complete 6 visits in the first 15 months of life)

We have many ways to help you have a healthy pregnancy. But before we can help, we need to know you are pregnant. Please call us at 1-866-246-4358 (TTY 1-800-750-0750) as soon as you learn you are pregnant. We will set up the special care you and your baby need.

## My Health Pays<sup>®</sup> – Rewards Program

Earning rewards is easy! When you make certain healthy choices, reward dollars will be put on your My Health Pays<sup>®</sup> rewards card. The rewards are added approximately two weeks after we receive the claim for the healthy behavior. If it's your first reward, a card will be mailed to you. Keep the card after you use it and as you earn more rewards, they will be added to this card.



## Earn Rewards by completing the following healthy activities:

**\$75** - Annual well care visit (one per calendar year; ages 12 and up) (age 21 and older, \$35, with your assigned PCP)

**\$100 -** Annual comprehensive diabetes care - must complete all of the following once in the calendar year: HbA1c test, kidney screening, retinopathy screening (dilated eye exam)

#### \$100 - COVID-19 Vaccine

\$25 - Flu vaccine (During flu season, September – April for ages 6 months – 5 years and 50 and older)

- Annual breast cancer screening (females age 40-69) \$75
- Annual cervical cancer screening (females age 21-64) \$100
- Pregnancy and infant well care
  - \$75 for completing a Notification of Pregnancy (NOP) form within the first trimester **OR** \$25 for completing a Notification of Pregnancy (NOP) form within the second trimester.\*
  - Postpartum doctor visit between 7 84 days after delivery \$75
  - Complete six infant well care visits (since there are 8 scheduled WCV's) by 15 months old \$150

(These visits are recommended at 3-5 days old, before 30 days old, and at 2, 4, 6, 9, 12 and 15 months old.)

#### \$25 - Annual dental visit

Log into your online member account for additional info on where to spend your reward dollars and which items can be purchased with your card.

## Transportation

Buckeye provides round trip coverage for covered services 30+ miles away. *In addition, Buckeye* offers up to 30 round-trip visits (60 one-way trips) per member per 12-month period to covered healthcare/dental appointments, *WIC appointments, and redetermination appointments with your Ohio Dept of Job and Family Services (ODJFS) caseworker.* Members can call Member Services directly 48 hours (two business days) in advance at 1-866-246-4358 to schedule transportation. If transportation is needed for an urgent medical appointment, we will arrange for a direct pick-up, without waiting 48 hours (if verified with your doctor).

You can get a ride—at no cost to you—to all medical appointments including:

- Dental visits
- Prenatal care appointments
- Primary care office visits
- Childhood immunizations
- Specialist appointments
- Urgent care centers
- WIC appointments
- Redetermination (face-to-face) visits with caseworkers/CDJFS

Buckeye does not provide transportation for emergency services. If you have an emergency, call 911 or go to the nearest emergency room right away. If you are not sure whether you need to go to the emergency room, call your PCP or our 24-Hour Nurse Advice Line, Buckeye's Health Information Line at 1-866-246-4358 (TTY at 1-800-750-0750). If healthcare/dental appointments are needed beyond 15 round-trip (30 one-way) per member per 12-month period, you may contact the ODJFS about assistance.



## Vision Benefits

## To keep your eyes healthy, Buckeye offers these benefits for you and your family:

- Buckeye offers annual eye exams for children and adults.
- Eyewear (new glasses) are provided annually for children under the age of 21 and adults age 60 and over. Eyewear for members age 21 through 59 is provided every two years.
- Buckeye will provide \$50 per year toward the purchase of contact lenses for children up to age 21 and adults 60 and older. \$50 every two years for members 21-59 years of age.
- Buckeye offers \$50 per year toward the contact lens fitting fee for children up to age 21 and adults age 60 and older. This is available every two years for adults age 21-59.
- Fee-for-service Medicaid does not cover contacts. Both contacts and glasses may not be obtained in the same year (or in the same two years for adults age 21-59).

## **Dental Benefits**

## Buckeye offers these advantages for your dental care:

- Two periodic oral exams and cleanings per year.
- Extractions and fillings.
- Braces covered under the age of 21.
- Partials, dentures, crowns (prior authorization is required).
- No copayments for dental services.

## Respite

Respite services are services that provide short-term, temporary relief to an informal unpaid caregiver of a member under the age of 21 and those eligible of Supplemental Security Income (SSI) to support and preserve the primary caregiving relationship. Caregivers should contact the member's Buckeye care manager to arrange this benefit.



## 24-Hour Nurse Advice Line

Buckeye's 24-Hour Nurse Advice Line is staffed with Registered Nurses 24-hours-a-day, every day of the year and is your source for health information. Buckeye Nurses have spent lots of time caring for people. Now they are ready and eager to help you.

The services listed below are available by contacting our Nurse Advice Line at 1-866-246-4358 (TTY 1-800-750-0750):

- Medical advice line
- Health information library
- Help in determining where to go for care
- Answers to questions about your health
- Advice about a sick child
- Information about pregnancy
- Advice on how much medicine to give your child

Not sure if you need to go to the Emergency Room or Urgent Care Center? Sometimes you may not be sure if you need to go to the Emergency Room or Urgent Care Center. Call the Nurse Advice Line. A nurse can assist you in knowing if it is an emergency or if it can wait. Emergency services are services for a medical problem that is so serious that it must be treated right away by a doctor.

## Asthma Program

If you have a child with asthma, we have an Asthma Management Program that can help you manage your child's asthma better. Asthma is a disease that makes it hard to breathe. People with asthma:

- Are often short of breath
- Have a tightness in their chest
- Make a whistling sound when they breathe
- Cough a lot, especially at night



#### While asthma cannot be cured, it can be controlled. If your child has asthma, our program will help you:

- Identify things that cause an asthma attack
- Know when an asthma attack is occurring soon enough to prevent serious complications
- Get the right medicine and devices to prevent an attack
- See your child's doctor for treatment

# Please call our Asthma Care Manager at 1-866-246-4359 (TTY 1-800-750-0750) if your child has asthma. Be sure to call if your child:

- Has been in the hospital for asthma during the past year
- Has been in the Emergency Room two or more times in the past six months for asthma
- Has been in the doctor's office three or more times in the past six months for asthma
- Takes oral steroids for asthma



## **Member Connections**

We have a special program to connect you to quality healthcare and social services. It's called Member Connections. Our Member Connections outreach representatives will talk to you on the phone when you call 1-866-246-4358 (TTY 1-800-750-0750), send you information in the mail, and visit your home if you would like for them to come.

## They will be glad to talk to you about:

- How to choose a doctor
- How to change doctors
- Covered healthcare services
- How to use your healthcare services
- How to get medical advice when you can't get your doctor
- Explain the difference in emergency and non-emergent care
- How to live a healthy life
- How to get immunizations and health screenings
- Any other healthcare service problem you may have

Member Connections outreach representatives can also help connect you to community social services if you need food, housing, clothing, utility services, etc. To reach Member Connections, call 1-866-246-4358 (TTY 1-800-750-0750).



## TEXT4BABY

If you are pregnant or have a baby under one year old, Buckeye encourages you to take part in TEXT4BABY a FREE service that helps you prepare for motherhood.

TEXT4BABY will send you appointment reminders, personalized information on prenatal care, baby's development, signs of labor, breastfeeding, nutrition and more right to your cell phone. It's easy to sign up and messages are free.

To sign up, visit: BuckeyeHealthPlan.com/text-4-baby. You may stop the service by texting STOP (ALTO for Spanish) to 511411. To learn more please visit 11.text4baby.org.

Normal data charges may apply if you access any links included in free messages. Content may not be available on all carriers. For help text the word HELP to 511411 or email info@text4babyorg

## **Healthcare Reminders**

Buckeye periodically sends postcards and text messages to members reminding them to schedule important healthcare appointments for things such as immunizations (shots), dental visits, and mammography and lead screenings.

## **Member Newsletters**

Buckeye mails two issues of its quarterly newsletter, Healthy Moves, to its members and posts all four issues on the Buckeye web site. These newsletters include information about program benefits, as well as articles about health and wellness topics.



## **Care Management**

Buckeye offers care management services that are available to children and adults with special health care needs. **Our care management program helps members learn more about their health concerns such as:** 

- Asthma
- Severe cognitive and/or developmental limitation
- Diabetes
- Transplants
- Congestive heart failure (CHF)
- High-risk or high-cost substance abuse disorder
- Coronary artery disease (CAD)
- Frequent admissions or ED room visits
- Non-mild hypertension (high blood pressure)
- High risk pregnancies
- Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD)
- Premature babies
- HIV/AIDS
- Children with special health care needs
- Severe mental illness

#### Mental and Behavioral Health

- Individual, group and family counseling sessions for mental, behavioral health and substance use disorders.
- Psychological and developmental testing.
- Medication Management.
- Electroconvulsive therapy (ECT).

The program is designed for members to have assistance from care managers to help them improve or maintain good health, and assist in arranging services they may need to manage their health. The goal of our program is to work together in developing a plan of care to help our members become more independent in meeting their healthcare needs. Please call Buckeye's Member Services department at

1-866-246-4358 (TTY 1-800-750-0750) if you would like more information about BuckeyeCare, our care management program.

Although Buckeye provides care management services for our members, we are aware that some members would prefer to not participate. For specifically identified members, Buckeye provides an "opt-out of care management" process. If you choose to not participate in our care management program, you can decline participation at any time by notifying your care manager.

When you are a patient in the hospital, if you are feeling well enough to have visitors, our nurses or social workers may come to your hospital room to visit you to discuss your discharge planning needs, answer any questions you may have about our benefits and services offered, and provide information to you about our care management program. Our staff will always check with the hospital staff first before entering your room to be sure that the timing is right for us to visit you.

#### Additionally:

- Buckeye staff, including nurses, care managers, and outreach workers may contact the member if a doctor has requested a phone call, if the member requests the phone call, or if Buckeye feels that care management services would be helpful to the member.
- Buckeye staff may ask the member questions to learn more information about his/her conditions(s).
- Buckeye staff will provide information to help a member understand how to care for his/her self and how to access services (including local resources).
- Buckeye staff will talk to the member's PCP and other service providers to coordinate care.



• Members should call Buckeye's Member Services department at 1-866-246-4358 (TTY 1-800-750-0750) if they have any questions about care management services or if they feel they would benefit from care management services.



## Services Not Covered by Buckeye or Ohio Medicaid

Buckeye will not pay for services or supplies received that are not covered by Medicaid. If you have a question about whether a service is covered, please call member services at 1-866-246-4358 TTY (711) Monday through Friday 7a.m. to 7p.m.

- All services or supplies that are not medically necessary
- Paternity testing
- Services to find cause of death (autopsy)
- Assisted suicide services, defined as services for the purpose of causing, or assisting to cause, the death of an individual

## Services Not Covered by Buckeye Unless Medically Necessary

Buckeye will review applicable OAC rules (e.g.5160-1-61) and conduct a medically necessity review if appropriate. If you have a question about whether a service is covered, please call member services at 1-866-246-4358 TTY (711) Monday through Friday 7a.m. to 7p.m.

- Abortions except in the case of a reported rape, incest or when medically necessary to save the life of the mother
- Biofeedback services
- Experimental services and procedures, including drugs and equipment, not covered by Medicaid and not in accordance with customary standards of practice
- Infertility services for males or females, including reversal of voluntary sterilizations
- Inpatient treatment to stop using drugs and/or alcohol (in-patient detoxification services in a general hospital are covered)
- Plastic or cosmetic surgery that is not medically necessary
- Services for the treatment of obesity unless determined medically necessary
- Services determined by Medicare or another third-party payer
- Sexual or marriage counseling
- Voluntary sterilization if under 21 years of age or legally incapable of consenting to the procedure
- This is not a complete list of the services that are not covered by Medicaid or Buckeye. If you have a question about whether a service is covered, please call the Member Services department at 1-866-246-4358 (TTY:711) Monday through Friday 7 a.m.- 7 p.m.

## Telehealth

Telehealth is the direct delivery of health care to a patient via audio and/or video. Instead of coming into the office for your appointment, you stay at your home or office and use your smartphone, tablet or computer to see and talk to your medical and behavioral health professionals. There is no cost for Medicaid members to use telehealth and telehealth removes the stress of needing transportation services.

Medicaid members can see medical and behavioral health professionals via telehealth for many illnesses and injuries, common health conditions, follow-up appointments and screenings as well as prescribing medication(s).

Check with your healthcare provider to see if they offer telehealth.



# **PRIMARY CARE PROVIDER**

## **Choosing a Primary Care Provider (PCP)**

Each member of Buckeye must choose a primary care provider (PCP) from Buckeye's provider directory. Your PCP is an individual physician, physician group practice, advance practice nurse or advance practice nurse group practice trained in family medicine (general practice), internal medicine, or pediatrics.

Your PCP will work with you to direct your healthcare. Your PCP will do your check-ups and shots and treat you for most of your routine healthcare needs. If needed, your PCP will send you to other doctors (specialists) or admit you to the hospital.

You can reach your PCP by calling the PCP's office. Your PCP's name and telephone number are printed on your Buckeye ID card.

## **CHANGING YOUR PCP**

If for any reason you want to change your PCP, you must first call the Member Services department to ask for the change. You may also change your PCP on line within the secure member portal. A member can change their PCP monthly. Please note, any changes to the selected PCP within the first month of membership will be effective the date of the request for the PCP change. If you request a PCP change after your first month of membership, the change will be effective on the first day of the next month.

Buckeye will send you a letter and new ID card to let you know that your PCP has been changed and the date you can start seeing the new PCP.

For the names of the PCPs in Buckeye, you may look in your provider directory if you requested a printed copy, on our website at www.buckeyehealthplan.com, or you can call the Buckeye Member Services department at 1-866-246-4358 (TTY 1-800-750-0750) for help.



# **EMERGENCY CARE**

## Out-Of-Area, After Hours, and Emergency Care

## **Out-Of-Area and After Hours Care**

If your PCPs office is closed or you are away from home anywhere in the United States, and you have a problem that is not an emergency, call your Buckeye PCP at the phone number listed on your ID card. You can also call 24 Hour Nurse Advice Line, 24 hours a day, seven days a week toll-free at 1-866-246-4358, (TTY 1-800-750-0750). A nurse will answer and help you determine what to do.

Medical care is available through Buckeye providers 24-Hour a day, seven days a week. After hours, your PCP's phone will be answered by either an answering service or an answering machine with specific instructions. Be sure to follow the machine's instructions. The answering service will have your PCP or the doctor who is covering for the PCP call you back. Tell them you are a Buckeye member and explain your problem. They will tell you what to do. You can also visit a contracted Urgent Care Center listed in our Provider Directory or on our website at www.buckeyehealth.com, or you can call the Nurse Advice Line toll-free at 1-866-246-4358, (TTY 1-800-750-0750).

## **EMERGENCY SERVICES**

Emergency services are services for a medical problem that you think is so serious that it must be treated right away by a doctor. We cover care for emergencies both in and out of the county where you live, anywhere in the United States.

#### Some examples of when emergency services are needed include:

- Chest pain
- Poisoning
- Broken arm or leg
- Severe bleeding
- Severe burns
- Sudden shortness of breath or difficulty breathing
- Miscarriage/pregnancy with vaginal bleeding

You do not have to contact Buckeye for an okay before you get emergency services. If you have an emergency, call 911 or go to the NEAREST emergency room (ER) or other appropriate setting. If you are not sure whether you need to go to the emergency room, call your primary care provider or the Buckeye Nurse Advice Line, at 1-866-246-4358, (TTY 1-800-750-0750). Your PCP or the Buckeye Nurse Advice Line can talk to you about your medical problem and give you advice on what you should do.

Please note that you may self-refer to a Buckeye Urgent Care Center after hours if that facility is open at the time.

#### Remember, if you need emergency services:

- Go to the nearest hospital emergency room or other appropriate setting. Be sure to tell them that you are a member of Buckeye and show them your ID card.
- If the provider that is treating you for an emergency takes care of your emergency but thinks that you need other medical care to treat the problem that caused your emergency, the provider must call Buckeye.
- Call your Buckeye PCP (or ask the hospital to call your PCP) as soon as possible. This lets your PCP know the care you received. Your PCP can then take over coordination of your care. You must contact your PCP within 24 hours to arrange follow-up care within the service area with participating providers.
- If the hospital has you stay, please make sure that Buckeye is called within 24 hours.



# **PRESCRIPTION DRUGS**

While Buckeye covers all medically necessary Medicaid-covered medications, we use a preferred drug list (PDL). These are the drugs that we prefer that your provider prescribe. We may also require that your provider submit information to us (a prior authorization request) to explain why a specific medication and/or a certain amount of a medication is needed. We must approve the request before you can get the medication. Reasons why we may prior authorize a drug include:

- There is a generic or pharmacy alternative drug available.
- The drug can be misused/abused.
- There are other drugs that must be tried first and that have fewer risks.

Some drugs may also have quantity (amount) limits and some drugs are never covered, such as drugs for weight loss.

If we do not approve a prior authorization request for a medication, we will send you information on how you can appeal our decision and your right to a state hearing.

You can call member services to request information on our Preferred Drug List and medications that require prior authorization. You can also look on our website at BuckeyeHealthPlan.com. Please note that our PDL and list of medications that require prior authorization can change so it is important for you and/or your provider to check this information when you need to fill/refill a medication.

If you can't locate a Buckeye-qualified pharmacy near your home there are other options to get your medications. Buckeye works with a network of pharmacies that also have mail delivery service available. We offer a three-month supply of maintenance medications (drugs used to treat long term conditions or illnesses) by mail. For a complete list of covered medications for this service and to learn more about covered drugs and those that need prior authorization visit BuckeyeHealthPlan.com.

The State of Ohio permits MCPs to develop and implement programs to assist certain members receiving medications that are not medically necessary to establish and maintain a relationship with their provider and/or pharmacy to coordinate treatment. Members selected for Buckeye's program will be provided additional information and notified of their state hearing rights, as applicable.

Members who are enrolled into the Coordinated Services Plan (CSP) program will have restrictions upon the physicians and pharmacies they may use for controlled substances, except for emergency situations. Members will also have the ability to change designated providers according to the policy.



# **GRIEVANCES AND APPEALS**

How to Let Buckeye Know If You Are Unhappy or Do Not Agree With A Decision We Made-Appeals and Grievances

If you are unhappy with anything about Buckeye or its providers you should contact us as soon as possible. This includes if you do not agree with a decision we have made. You, or someone you want to speak for you can contact us. If you want someone to speak for you, you will need to let us know this. Buckeye wants you to contact us so that we can help you. To contact us you can:

- Call the Member Services department at 1-866-246-4358 (TTY 1-800-750-0750), or
- Fill out the form in your member handbook, or
- Call the Member Services department to request they mail you a form, or
- Visit our website at www.buckeyehealth.com, or
- Write a letter telling us what you are unhappy about. Be sure to put your first and last name, the number from the front of your Buckeye member ID card, and your address and telephone number in the letter so that we can contact you, if needed.

You should also send any information that helps explain your problem, such as the date and where the problem occurred.

Mail the form or your letter to:

#### **Buckeye Health Plan**

Appeals/Grievance Coordinator 4349 Easton Way, Suite 300 Columbus, OH 43219

#### Buckeye will send you something in writing if we make a decision to:

- deny a request to cover a service for you;
- reduce, suspend or stop services before you receive all of the services that were approved; or
- deny payment for a service you received that is not covered by Buckeye

#### We will also send you something in writing if, by the date we should have, did not:

- make a decision on whether to okay a request to cover a service for you, or
- give you an answer to something you told us you were unhappy about

If you do not agree with the decision or action listed in the letter, and you contact us within 60 calendar days to ask that we change our decision or action, this is called an appeal. The 60 calendar day period begins on the day after the mailing date on the letter. Unless we tell you a different date, we will give you an answer to your appeal in writing within 15 calendar days from the date you contacted us. If we do not change our decision or action as a result of your appeal, we will notify you of your right to request a state hearing. You may only request a state hearing after you have gone through Buckeye's appeal process.

If we have made a decision to reduce, suspend or stop services before you receive all of the services that were approved, your letter will tell you how you can keep receiving the services if you choose and when you may have to pay for the services.

## Grievances

If you contact us because you are unhappy with something about Buckeye or one of our providers, this is called a grievance. Buckeye will give you an answer to your grievance by phone (or by mail if we can't reach you by phone) within the following time frames:

• two working days for grievances about not being able to get medical care



- thirty calendar days for all other grievances except grievances that are about getting a bill for care you have received
- sixty calendar days for grievances about getting a bill for care you have received

#### You also have the right at any time to file a complaint by contacting the:

## **Ohio Department of Medicaid**

Bureau of Managed Care P.O. Box 182709 Columbus, Ohio 43218-2709 1-800-605-3040 or 1-800-324-8680 TTY: 1-800-292-3572

#### **Ohio Department of Insurance**

50 W. Town Street, 3rd Floor, Suite 300 Columbus, Ohio 43215 1-800-686-1526



## **State Hearings**

A State Hearing is a meeting with you or your authorized representative, someone from the County Department of Job and Family Services, someone from Buckeye Health Plan, and a hearing officer from the Bureau of State Hearings within the Ohio Department of Job and Family Services (ODJFS). In this meeting, you will explain why you think Buckeye Health Plan did not make the right decision and Buckeye Health Plan will explain the reasons for making our decision. The hearing officer will listen and then decide who is right based on the rules and the information given.

#### Buckeye will notify you of your right to request a state hearing if:

- we do not change our decision or action as a result of your appeal
- a decision is made to reduce, suspend, or stop services before all of the approved services are received
- a decision is made to propose enrollment or continue enrollment in Buckeye's CSP program
- a decision is made to deny your request to change your Buckeye CSP program provider.

If you want a state hearing, you or your authorized representative must request a hearing within 120 calendar days. The 120 calendar day period begins on the day after the mailing date on the hearing form. If your appeal was about a decision to reduce, suspend, or stop services before all of the approved services are received, your letter will tell you how you can keep receiving the services if you choose to and when you may have to pay for the services. If we propose to enroll you in the Coordinated Services Program and you request the hearing within 15 calendar days from the mailing date on the form, we will not enroll you in the program until the hearing decision.

State hearing decisions are usually issued no later than 70 calendar days after the request is received. However, if the MCP or Bureau of State Hearings decides that the health condition meets the criteria for an expedited decision, the decision will be issued as quickly as needed, but no later than 3 working days after the request is received. Expedited decisions are for situations when making the decision within the standard time frame could seriously jeopardize your life or health or ability to attain, maintain, or regain maximum function.

To request a hearing you can sign and return the state hearing form to the address or fax number listed on the form, call the Bureau of State Hearings at 1-866-635-3748, or submit your request via e-mail at bsh@jfs.ohio.gov. A state hearing is a meeting with you, someone from the County Department of Job and Family Services, someone from Buckeye and a hearing officer from the Ohio Department of Job and Family Services. Buckeye will explain why we made our decision and you will tell why you think we made the wrong decision. The hearing officer will listen and then decide who is right based upon the information given and whether we followed the rules. If you want information on free legal services but don't know the number of your local legal aid office, you can call the Ohio State Legal Services Association at 1-800-589-5888, for the local number.



## **Grievances/Appeals Form**

If you wish to file a grievance/appeal, please contact Member Services at 1-866-246-4358 (TTY 1-800-750-0750). If you do not have access to a phone, you can complete this form or write a letter that includes the information requested below. The completed form or your letter should be mailed to:

#### **Buckeye Health Plan**

Appeals/Grievance Coordinator 4349 Easton Way, Suite 300 Columbus, OH 43219

Or fax to 1-866-719-5404 following the incident causing the complaint.

Please note: You must provide complete and accurate contact information below so Buckeye can contact you to work with you on resolving your issue.

Name of Member:	
Address of Member:	
Phone number of Member:	
Member MMIS Number:	
Has this issue been brought to the	attention of a Buckeye employee before?
If yes, when?	To whom?
	all details relating to the incident in question, including names, dates, places s of supporting documentation about your grievance/appeal, if necessary.)
The section below will be comple	ed by Buckeye. Resolution:
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Representative:	Date:



# **MEMBERSHIP TERMINATION**

## **Membership Termination**

## Loss of Medicaid Eligibility

It is important that you keep your appointments with the County Department of Job and Family Services. If you miss a visit or don't give them the information they ask for, you can lose your Medicaid eligibility. If this happened, Buckeye would be told to stop your membership as a Medicaid member and you would no longer be covered by Buckeye.

## Loss of Insurance Notice (Certification of Creditable Coverage)

Anytime you lose health insurance, you should receive a notice, known as a certificate of creditable coverage, from your old insurance company that says you no longer have insurance. It is important that you keep a copy of this notice for your records because you might be asked to provide a copy.

## Automatic Renewal of MCP Membership

If you lose your Medicaid eligibility but it is started again within 90 days, you will automatically become a Buckeye member again.

## **Ending Your MCP Membership**

As a member of a managed care plan, you have the right to choose to end your membership at certain times during the year. You can choose to end your membership during the first three months of your membership or during the annual open enrollment month for your area. The Ohio Department of Medicaid will send you something in the mail to let you know when your annual open enrollment month will be. If you live in a mandatory enrollment area, you will have to choose another managed care plan to receive your health care.

If you are thinking about changing to another health plan, you should learn about your choices, especially if you want to keep your current doctor(s). Remember, each health plan has its own list of doctors and hospitals that they will allow you to use. Each health plan also has written information that explains the benefits it offers and the rules that it has. If you would like written information about a health plan you are thinking of joining or if you simply would like to ask questions about the health plan, you may either call the plan or call the Medicaid Hotline at 1-800-324-8680; TTY 1-800-292-3572. You can also find information about the health plans in your area by visiting the Medicaid Hotline website at www.ohiomh.com.

If you want to end your membership during the first three months of your membership or open enrollment month for your area you can call the Medicaid Hotline at 1-800-324-8680; TTY 1-800-292-3572. You can also submit a request online to the Medicaid Hotline website at www.ohiomh.com. Most of the time, if you call before the last 10 days of the month, your membership will end the first day of the next month. If you call after this time, your membership will not end until the first day of the following month. If you chose another managed care plan, your new plan will send you information in the mail before your membership start date.

## **Just Cause Membership Terminations**

Sometimes there may be a special reason that you need to end your membership with a plan. This is called a "Just Cause" membership termination. Before you can ask for a just cause membership termination, you must first call Buckeye and give us a chance to resolve the issue. If we cannot resolve the issue, you can ask for a just cause termination at any time if you have one of the following reasons:

- 1. You move and your current MCP is not available where you now live and you must receive nonemergency medical care in your new area before your MCP membership ends.
- 2. The MCP does not, for moral or religious objections, cover a medical service that you need.
- 3. Your doctor has said that some of the medical services you need must be received at the same time and all of the services are not available on your MCP's panel.



- 4. You have concerns that you are not receiving quality care and the services you need are not available from another provider on your MCP's panel.
- 5. Lack of access to medically necessary Medicaid-covered services or lack of access to providers that are experienced in dealing with your special health care needs.
- 6. The PCP that you chose is no longer on your MCP's panel and that was the only PCP on your MCP's panel who spoke your language and was located within a reasonable distance from you; or another plan has a PCP on their panel that speaks your language that is located within a reasonable distance from you and will accept you as a patient.
- 7. Other If you think staying as a member in your current managed care plan is harmful to you and not in your best interest.

You may ask to change your membership for Just Cause by calling the Medicaid Hotline at 1-800-324-8680; TTY 1-800-292-3572. The Ohio Department of Medicaid will review your request to change your membership for just cause and decide if you meet a just cause reason. You will receive a letter in the mail to tell you if the Ohio Department of Medicaid will end your current membership and the date your membership in the new plan begins. If your just cause request is denied, the Ohio Department of Medicaid will send you information that explains your state hearing right for appealing the decision.

## Things to Keep in Mind If You Change Your Membership

#### If you have followed any of the above steps to change your membership, remember:

- 1. Continue to use Buckeye Health Plan doctors and other providers until the day you are a member of your new health plan or back on regular Medicaid.
- If you chose a new MCP and have not received a member ID card before the first day of the month when you are a member of the new plan, call the Buckeye Health Plan Member Services Department. If they are unable to help you, call the Medicaid Hotline at 1-800-324-8680; TTY 1-800 292-3572.
- 3. If you were allowed to return to the regular Medicaid card and you have not received a new Medicaid card, call your county caseworker.
- 4. If you have chosen a new MCP and have any medical visits scheduled, please call your new plan to be sure that these providers are on the new plan's list of providers and any needed paperwork is done. Some examples of when you should call your new plan include: when you have an appointment to see a new doctor, a surgery, blood test or x-ray scheduled and especially if you are pregnant.
- 5. If you were allowed to return to regular Medicaid and have any medical visits scheduled, please call the providers to be sure that they will take the regular Medicaid card.

## **Optional Membership**

You have the option not to be a member of a managed care plan if:

- you are a member of a federally recognized Indian tribe, regardless of your age.
- you are an individual who receives home and community based waiver services through the Ohio Department of Developmental Disabilities.

If you believe that you or your child meet any of the above criteria and do not want to be a member of a managed care plan, you can call the Medicaid Hotline at 1-800-324-8680 (TTY 1-800-292-3572). If someone meets the above criteria and does not want to be an MCP member, their membership will be ended.

## **Excluded from MCP Membership**

Individuals that are not permitted to join a Medicaid MCP:

• Dually eligible under both the Medicaid and Medicare programs;



- Institutionalized (in a nursing home and are not eligible under the Adult Extension category, long-term care facility, ICF-MR, or some other kind of institution); or
- Receiving Medicaid Waiver services and are not eligible under the Adult Extension category.
   \* If you are eligible for Medicaid under the Adult Extension category, you will receive your nursing home services through the Managed Care Plan. Additionally, Adult Extension members approved for waiver services will remain in the Managed Care Plan.

If you believe that you meet any of the above criteria and should not be a member of a managed care plan, you must call the Medicaid Hotline at 1-800-324-8680 (TTY 1-800-292-3572). If you meet the above criteria, your MCP membership will be ended.

#### Can Buckeye End My Membership?

Buckeye may ask the Ohio Department of Medicaid to end your membership for certain reasons. The Ohio Department of Medicaid must okay the request before your membership can be ended. The reasons that Buckeye can ask to end your membership are:

- For fraud or for misuse of your Buckeye ID card.
- For disruptive or uncooperative behavior to the extent that it affects Buckeye's ability to provide services to you or other members.

## **MEMBERSHIP RIGHTS**

### Your Membership Rights

#### As a member of Buckeye, you have the following rights:

- To receive all services that Buckeye must provide.
- To be treated with respect and with regard for your dignity and privacy.
- To be sure that your medical record information will be kept private.
- To be given information about your health. This information may also be available to someone who you have legally okayed to have the information or who you have said should be reached in an emergency when it is not in the best interest of your health to give it to you.
- To be able to take part in decisions about your healthcare unless it is not in your best interest.
- To get information on any medical care treatment, given in a way that you can follow.
- To be sure that others cannot hear or see you when you are getting medical care.
- To be free from any form of restraint or seclusion used as a means of force, discipline, ease, or revenge as specified in Federal regulations.
- To ask, and get, a copy of your medical records, and to be able to ask that the record be changed/corrected if needed.
- To be able to say yes or no to having any information about you given out unless
- Buckeye has to by law.
- To be able to say no to treatment or therapy. If you say no, the doctor or Buckeye must talk to you about what could happen and they must put a note in your medical record about it.
- To be able to file an appeal, a grievance (complaint) or state hearing. See page 30 of this handbook for information.
- To be able to get all Buckeye written member information from Buckeye:
  - at no cost to you;
  - in the prevalent non-English languages of members in Buckeye's service area;
  - in other ways, to help with the special needs of members who may have trouble reading the information for any reason.
- To be able to get help free of charge from Buckeye and its providers if you do not speak English or need help in understanding information.
- To be able to get help with sign language if you are hearing impaired.



- To be told if the healthcare provider is a student and to be able to refuse his/her care.
- To be told of any experimental care and to be able to refuse to be part of the care.
- To make advance directives (a living will). See the pamphlet in your new member packet which explains about advance directives. You can also contact member services for more information.
- To file any complaint about not following your advance directive with the Ohio Department of Health.
- To change your primary care provider (PCP) to another PCP on Buckeye's panel at least monthly. Buckeye must send you something in writing that says who the new PCP is by the date of the change.
- To be free to carry out your rights and know that Buckeye, Buckeye's providers or the Ohio Department of Medicaid will not hold this against you.
- To know that Buckeye must follow all federal and state laws, and other laws about privacy that apply.
- To choose the provider that gives you care whenever possible and appropriate.
- If you are a female, to be able to go to a woman's health provider on Buckeye's panel for covered woman's health services.
- To be able to get a second opinion from a qualified provider on Buckeye's panel. If a qualified provider is not able to see you, Buckeye must set up a visit with a provider not on our panel.
- To get information about Buckeye from us.
- To contact the United States Department of Health and Human Services Office of Civil Rights and/or the Ohio Department of Job and Family Services' Bureau of Civil Rights at the addresses below with any complaint of discrimination based on race, color, religion, sex, sexual orientation, age, disability, national origin, veteran's status, ancestry, health status or need for health services.

#### **Office for Civil Rights**

United States Department of Health and Human Services 233 N. Michigan Avenue, Suite 240 Chicago, Illinois 60601 (312) 886-2359; (312) 353-5693 TTY

#### **Bureau of Civil Rights**

Ohio Department of Job and Family Services 30 E. Broad Street, 30th Floor Columbus, Ohio 43215 (614) 644-2703; 1-866-227-6353; 1-866-221-6700 TTY; Fax: (614) 752-6381



# **MEMBERSHIP RESPONSIBILITIES**

### Your Membership Responsibilities

As a member of Buckeye, you also have several responsibilities. They are to learn and understand each right you have under the Medicaid program. **That includes the responsibility to:** 

- Ask questions if you don't understand your rights.
- Make any changes in your health plan and primary care provider in the ways established by the Medicaid program and Buckeye.
- Keep your scheduled appointments.
- Have ID card with you.
- Notify PCP of emergency room treatment.
- Cancel appointments in advance when you can't keep them.
- If Buckeye is providing transportation for you to a medical appointment, you must provide a car seat for any child riding with you if the child is 4 years of age or younger, or if the child weighs less than 40 pounds.
- Always contact your PCP or Buckeye's Nurse Advice line first for your non-emergency medical needs.
- Only go to the emergency room when you think it is an emergency.
- To share information relating to your health status with your PCP and become fully informed about service and treatment options. That includes the responsibility to:
  - Tell your PCP about your health.
  - Talk to your providers about your healthcare needs and ask questions about the different ways your healthcare problems can be treated.
  - Help your providers get your medical records.
  - Actively participate in decisions relating to safe service and treatment options, make personal choices, and take action to maintain your health.

#### That includes the responsibility to:

- Work as a team with your provider in deciding what healthcare is best for you.
- Do the best you can to stay healthy.
- Treat providers and staff with respect.



# **OTHER INFORMATION**

• Buckeye provides services to our members because of a contract that Buckeye has with the Ohio Department of Medicaid. If you want to contact Ohio Department of Medicaid you can call or write to:

#### Ohio Department of Medicaid Bureau of Managed Care P.O. Box 182709

Columbus, Ohio 43218-2709 1-800-605-3040 or 1-800-324-8680 TTY: 1-800-292-3572

#### You can also visit Ohio Department of Medicaid on the web at:

#### www.medicaid.ohio.gov

- You can contact Buckeye to get any other information you want, including the structure and operation of Buckeye, and how we pay our providers.
- If you want to tell us about things you think we should change, please call the Member Services department at 1-866-246-4358 (TTY 1-800-750-0750).
- You have the right to make recommendations about Buckeye's Member Rights and Responsibilities policies.
- You have the right to ask Buckeye about how we evaluate new healthcare procedures and services that we cover as a benefit.
- You have the right to ask Buckeye about our reasons for the decisions we make about your healthcare.
- At Buckeye, your privacy is important to us. We will do all we can to protect your health records. By law, we must protect your health records and send you a Privacy Notice, which we have included at the end of this Handbook. The Privacy Notice tells you how we use your health records. It describes when we can share your records with others. It explains your rights about the use of your health records. It also tells you how to use those rights and who can see your health records. The notice does not apply to information that does not identify you. When we talk about your health records in the notice, it includes any information about your past, present or future physical or mental health while you are a member of Buckeye. This includes providing healthcare to you. It also includes payment for your healthcare while you are our member.

#### Accidental Injury or Illness (Subrogation)

If a Buckeye member has to see a doctor for an injury or illness that was caused by another person or business, you must call the Member Services department to let us know. For example, if you are hurt in a car wreck, by a dog bite, or if you fall and are hurt in a store then another insurance company might have to pay the doctor's and/or hospital's bill. When you call, we will need the name of the person at fault, their insurance company and the name(s) of any attorneys involved.

#### Other Health Insurance (Coordination of Benefits - COB)

If you or anyone in your family has health insurance with another company, it is very important that you call the Member Services department and your county caseworker about the insurance. For example, if you work and have health insurance or if your children have health insurance through their other parent then you need to call the Member Services department to give us the information. It is also important to call member services and your county caseworker if you have lost health insurance that you had previously reported. Not giving us this information can cause problems with getting care and with bills.



# **PRIVACY NOTICE**

#### Buckeye Health Plan Notice of Privacy Practices

# THIS NOTICE DESCRIBES HOW MEDICAL INFORMATION ABOUT YOU MAY BE USED AND DISCLOSED AND HOW YOU CAN GET ACCESS TO THIS INFORMATION.

#### PLEASE REVIEW IT CAREFULLY.

#### Effective January 1, 2013

For help to translate or understand this, please call 1-866-246-4358. Hearing impaired TTY 1-800-750-0750.

Si necesita ayuda para traducir o entender este texto, por favor llame al telefono. 1-866-246-4358. (TTY 1-800-750-0750).

Interpreter services are provided free of charge to you.

#### **Covered Entities Duties:**

Buckeye Health Plan is a Covered Entity as defined and regulated under the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 (HIPAA). Buckeye Health Plan is required by law to keep the privacy of your protected health information (PHI). We must give you this Notice. It includes our legal duties and privacy practices related to your PHI. We must follow the terms of the current notice. We must let you know if there is a breach of your unsecured PHI.

This Notice describes how we may use and disclose your PHI. It describes your rights to access, change and manage your PHI. It also says how to use rights.

Buckeye Health Plan can change this Notice. We reserve the right to make the revised or changed Notice effective for your PHI we already have. We can also make it effective for any of your PHI we get in the future. Buckeye Health Plan will promptly update and get you this Notice whenever there is a material change to the following stated in the notice:

- The Uses and Disclosures
- Your Rights
- Our Legal Duties
- Other privacy practices stated in the notice

Updated notices will be on our website and in our Member Handbook. We will also mail you or email you a copy on request.

#### Uses and Disclosures of Your PHI:

The following is a list of how we may use or disclose your PHI without your permission or authorization:

- **Treatment**. We may use or disclose your PHI to a physician or other healthcare provider providing treatment to you. We do this to coordinate your treatment among providers. We also do this to help us with prior authorization decisions related to your benefits.
- Payment. We may use and disclose your PHI to make benefit payments for the healthcare services your received. We may disclose your PHI for payment purposes to another health plan, a healthcare provider, or other entity. This is subject to the federal Privacy Rules. Payment activities may include:
  - Processing claims
  - Determining eligibility or coverage claims
  - Issuing premium billings
  - Reviewing services for medical necessity



- Performing utilization review of claims
- HealthCare Operations. We may use and disclose your PHI to perform our healthcare operations.

#### These activities may include:

- Providing customer services
- Responding to complaints and appeals
- Providing case management and care coordination
- Conducting medical review of claims and other quality assessment
- Improvement activities

In our healthcare operations, we may disclose PHI to business associates. We will have written agreements to protect the privacy of your PHI with these associates. We may disclose your PHI to another entity that is subject to the federal Privacy Rules. The entity must also have a relationship with you for its healthcare operations. This includes the following:

- Quality assessment and improvement activities
- Reviewing the competence or qualifications of healthcare professionals
- Case management and care coordination
- Detecting or preventing healthcare fraud and abuse
- Appointment Reminders/Treatment Alternatives. We may use and disclose your PHI to remind you of an appointment for treatment and medical care with us. We may also use or disclose it to give you information about treatment alternatives. We may also use or disclose it for other health- related benefits and services. For example, information on how to stop smoking or lose weight.
- As Required by Law. If federal, state, and/or local law requires a use or disclosure of your PHI, we may use or disclose your PHI information. We this when the use or disclosure complies with the law. This use or disclosure is limited to the requirements of the law. There could be other laws or regulations that conflict. If this happens we will comply with the more restrictive laws or regulations.
- **Public Health Activities.** We may disclose your PHI to a public health authority to prevent or control disease, injury, or disability. We may disclose your PHI to the Food and Drug Administration (FDA). We can do this to ensure the quality, safety or effectiveness products or services under the control of the FDA.
- Victims of Abuse and Neglect. We may disclose your PHI to a local, state, or federal government authority. This includes social services or a protective services agency authorized by law to have these reports. We will do this if we have a reasonable belief of abuse, neglect or domestic violence.
- Judicial and Administrative Proceedings. We may disclose your PHI in judicial and administrative proceedings. We may also disclose it in response to the following;
  - An order of a court
  - Administrative tribunal
  - Subpoena
  - Summons
  - Warrant
  - Discovery request
  - Similar legal request
- Law Enforcement. We may disclose your relevant PHI to law enforcement when required to do so.



Member Services Department: 1-866-246-4358 Hearing Impaired TTY Line: 1-800-750-0750

#### For example, in response to a:

- Court order
- Court-ordered warrant
- Subpoena
- Summons issued by a judicial officer
- Grand jury subpoena

We may also disclose your relevant PHI to identify or locate a suspect, fugitive, material witness, or missing person.

- Coroners, Medical Examiners and Funeral Directors. We may disclose your PHI to a coroner or medical examiner. This may be needed, for example, to determine a cause of death. We may also disclose your PHI to funeral directors, as needed, to carry out their duties.
- Organ, Eye and Tissue Donation. We may disclose your PHI to organ procurement organizations.

#### We may also disclose your PHI to those who work in procurement, banking or transplantation of:

- Cadaveric organs
- Eyes
- Tissues
- Threats to Health and Safety. We may use or disclose your PHI if we believe, in good faith, that it is needed to prevent or lessen a serious or imminent threat. This includes threats to the health or safety of a person or the public.
- **Specialized Government Functions.** If you are a member of U.S. Armed Forces, we may disclose your PHI as required by military command authorities. We may also disclose your PHI:
  - To authorized federal officials for national security
  - To intelligence activities
  - The Department of State for medical suitability determinations
  - For protective services of the President or other authorized persons
- Workers' Compensation. We may disclose your PHI to comply with laws relating to workers' compensation or other similar programs, established by law. These are programs that provide benefits for work-related injuries or illness without regard to fault.
- Emergency Situations. We may disclose your PHI or if you are unable to respond or not present.

This includes to a family member, close personal friend, authorized disaster relief agency, or any other person you told us about. We will use professional judgment and experience to decide if the disclosure is in your best interests. If it is in your best interest, we will only disclose the PHI that is directly relevant to the person's involvement in your care.

• **Research.** In some cases, we may disclose your PHI to researchers when their clinical research study has been approved. They must have safeguards in place to ensure the privacy and protection of your PHI.



#### Verbal Agreement to Uses and Disclosure Your PHI

We can take your verbal agreement to use and disclose your PHI to other people. This includes family members, close personal friends or any other person you identify. You can object to the use or disclosure of your PHI at the time of the request. You can give us your verbal agreement or objection in advance. You can also give it to us at the time of the use or disclosure. We will limit the use or disclosure of your PHI in these cases. We limit the information to what is directly relevant to that person's involvement in your healthcare treatment or payment.

We can take your verbal agreement or objection to use and disclose your PHI in a disaster situation. We can give it to an authorized disaster relief entity. We will limit the use or disclosure of your PHI in these cases. It will be limited to notifying a family member, personal representative or other person responsible for you care of your location and general condition. You can give us your verbal agreement or objection in advance. You can also give it to us at the time of the use or disclose of your PHI.

#### Uses and Disclosures of Your PHI That Require Your Written Authorization

We are required to obtain your written authorization to use or disclose your PHI, with few exceptions, for the following reasons:

- Sale of PHI. We will request written approval before we make any disclosure that is deemed a sale of your PHI. A sale of the PHI means we are getting paid for disclosing the PHI in this manner.
- **Marketing.** We will request your written approval to use or disclose your PHI for marketing purposes with limited exceptions. For example, when we have face-to-face marketing communications with you. Or, when we give promotional gifts of nominal value.
- **Psychotherapy Notes.** We will request written approval to use or disclose any of your psychotherapy notes that we may have on file with limited exception. For example, for certain treatment, payment or healthcare operation functions.

All other uses and disclosures of your PHI not described in this Notice will be made only with your written approval. You may take back your approval at any time. The request to take back approval must be in writing. Your request to take back approval will go into effect as soon as you request it. There are two cases it won't take effect as soon as you request it. The first case is when we have already taken actions based on past approval. The second case is before we received your written request to stop.

#### Your Rights

The following are your rights concerning your PHI. If you would like to use any of the following rights, please contact us. Our contact information is at the end of this Notice.

- **Right to Request Restrictions.** You have the right to ask for restrictions on the use and disclosure of your PHI for treatment, payment or healthcare operations. You can also ask for disclosures to persons involved in your care or payment of your care. This includes family members or close friends. Your request should state the restrictions you are asking for. It should also say to whom the restriction applies. We are not required to agree to this request. If we agree, we will comply with your restriction request. We will not comply if the information is needed to provide you with emergency treatment. However, we will restrict the use or disclosure of PHI for payment or healthcare operations to a health plan when you have paid for the service or item out of pocket in full.
- **Right to Request Confidential Communications.** You have the right to ask that we communicate with you about your PHI in other ways or locations. This right only applies if the information could endanger you if it is not communicated in other ways or locations. You do not have to explain the reason for your request. However, you must state that the information could endanger you if the change is not made. We must work with your request if it is reasonable and states the other way or location where you PHI should be delivered.
- Right to Access and Received Copy of your PHI. You have the right, with limited exceptions, to look at or get copies of your PHI contained in a designated record set. You may ask that we give copies in a format other than photocopies. We will use the format you ask for unless we cannot practicably do so. You must ask in writing to get access to your PHI. If we deny your request, we will



give you a written explanation. We will tell you if the reasons for the denial can be reviewed. We will also let you know how to ask for a review or if the denial cannot be reviewed.

- **Right to Change your PHI.** You have the right to ask that we change your PHI if you believe it has wrong information. You must ask in writing. You must explain why the information should be changed. We may deny your request for certain reasons. For example, if we did not create the information you want changed and the creator of the PHI is able to perform the change. If we deny your request, we will provide you a written explanation. You may respond with a statement that you disagree with our decision. We will attach your statement to the PHI you ask that we change. If we accept your request to change the information, we will make reasonable efforts to inform others of the change. This includes people you name. We will also make the effort to include the changes in any future disclosures of that information.
- **Right to Receive an Accounting of Disclosures.** You have the right to get a list of times within the last 6 year period in which we or our business associates disclosed your PHI. This does not apply to disclosure for purposes of treatment, payment, healthcare operations, or disclosures you authorized and certain other activities. If you ask for this more than once in a 12-month period, we may charge you a reasonable, cost-based fee for responding to these additional requests. We will give you more information on our fees at the time of your request.
- **Right to File a Complaint.** If you feel your privacy rights have been violated or that we have violated our own privacy practices, you can file a complaint with us. You can also do this by phone. Use the contact information at the end of this Notice. You can also submit a written complaint to the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (HHS). See the contact information on the HHS website at www.hhs.gov/ocr. If you request, we will provide you with the address to file a written complaint with HHS. WE WILL NOT TAKE ANY ACTION AGAINST YOU FOR FILING A COMPLAINT.
- **Right to Receive a Copy of this Notice.** You may ask for a copy of our Notice at any time. Use the contact information listed at the end of the Notice. If you get this Notice on our website or by email, you can request a paper copy of the Notice.

#### **Contact Information**

If you have any questions about this Notice, our privacy practices related to your PHI or how to exercise your rights you can contact us in writing. You can also contact us by phone. Use the contact information listed below.

#### **Buckeye Health Plan**

Attn: Privacy Official 4349 Easton Way, Suite 300 Columbus, OH 43219 866-246-4358 (800-750-0750)



# **ADVANCE DIRECTIVES**

"Using Advance Directives to state wishes about your medical care"

Many people today worry about the medical care they would get if they became too sick to make their wishes known.

Some people may not want to spend months or years on life support. Others may want every step taken to lengthen life.

### You Have a Choice

A growing number of people are acting to make their wishes known. You can state your medical care wishes in writing while you are healthy and able to choose.

Your health care facility must explain your right to state your wishes about medical care. It also must ask you if you have put your wishes down in writing.

This information explains your rights under Ohio law to accept or refuse medical care. It will help you choose your own medical care.

This information also explains how you can state your wishes about the care you would want if you could not choose for yourself.

This information does not contain legal advice, but will help you understand your rights under the law.

For legal advice, you may want to talk to a lawyer. For information about free legal services, call 1-800-589-5888 Monday through Friday, 8:30 a.m. - 5 p.m.



#### What are my rights?

You have the right to choose your own medical care. If you don't want a certain type of care, you have the right to tell your doctor you don't want it.

#### What if I'm too sick to decide? What if I can't make my wishes known?

Most people can make their wishes about their medical care known to their doctors. But some people become too sick to tell their doctors about the type of care they want.

Under Ohio law, you have the right to fill out a form while you're able to act for yourself. The form tells your doctors what you want done if you can't make your wishes known.

#### What kinds of forms are there?

Under Ohio law, there are four different forms, or advance directives, you can use. You can use either a Living Will, a Declaration for Mental Health Treatment, a Durable Power of Attorney for medical care or a Do Not Resuscitate (DNR) Order.

You fill out an advance directive while you're able to act for yourself. The advance directive lets your doctor and others know your wishes about medical care.

#### Do I have to fill out an advance directive before I get medical care?

No. No one can make you fill out an advance directive. You decide if you want to fill one out.

#### Who can fill out an advance directive?

Anyone 18 years old or older who is of sound mind and can make his or her own decisions can fill one out.

#### Do I need a lawyer?

No, you don't need a lawyer to fill out an advance directive. Still, you may decide you want to talk with a lawyer.

#### Do the people giving me medical care have to follow my wishes?

Yes, if your wishes follow state law. However, Ohio law includes a conscience clause. A person giving you medical care may not be able to follow your wishes because they go against his or her conscience. If so, they will help you find someone else who will follow your wishes.



### Living Will

This form allows you to put your wishes about your medical care in writing. You can choose what you would want if you were too sick to make your own wishes known. You can state when you would or would not want food and water supplied artificially.

#### How does a Living Will work?

A Living Will states how much you want to use life-support methods to lengthen your life. It takes effect only when you are:

- In a coma that is not expected to end, OR
- Beyond medical help with no hope of getting better and can't make your wishes known, OR
- Expected to die and can't make your wishes known.

The people giving you medical care must do what you say in your Living Will. A Living Will gives them the right to follow your own wishes.

Only you can change or cancel your Living Will. You can do so at any time.

### **Do-Not Resuscitate Order**

State regulations offer a Do Not Resuscitate (DNR) Comfort Care and Comfort Care Arrest Protocol as developed by the Ohio Department of Health. A DNR Order means a directive issued by a physician or, under certain circumstances, a certified nurse practitioner or clinical nurse specialist, which identifies a person and specifies that CPR should not be administered to the person so identified. CPR means cardio-resuscitation or a component of cardiopulmonary resuscitation, but it does not include clearing a person's airway for a purpose other than as a component of CPR.

The DNR Comfort Care and Comfort Care Arrest Protocol lists the specific actions that paramedics, emergency medical technicians, physicians or nurses will take when attending to a patient with a DNR Comfort Care or Comfort Care Arrest order. The protocol also lists what specific actions will not be taken.

You should talk to your doctor about the DNR Comfort Care and Comfort Care Arrest order and protocol options.

### **Durable Power of Attorney**

A Durable Power of Attorney for medical care is different from other types of powers of attorney. This brochure talks only about a Durable Power of Attorney for medical care, not about other types of powers of attorney.

A Durable Power of Attorney allows you to choose someone to carry out your wishes for your medical care. The person acts for you if you can't act for yourself. This could be for a short or a long while.

#### Who should I choose?

You can choose any adult relative or friend whom you trust to act for you when you can't act for yourself. Be sure to talk with the person about what you want. Then write down what you do or don't want on your form. You should also talk to your doctor about what you want. The person you choose must follow your wishes.

#### When does my Durable Power of Attorney for medical care take effect?

The form takes effect only when you can't choose your care for yourself, whether for a short or long while.

This form allows your relative or friend to stop life support only in the following circumstances:

- If you are in a coma that is not expected to end, OR
- If you are expected to die.

### **Declaration for Mental Health Treatment**



A Declaration for Mental Health Treatment gives more specific attention to mental health care. It allows a person, while capable, to appoint a proxy to make decisions on his or her behalf when he or she lacks the capacity to make a decision. In addition, the declaration can set forth certain wishes regarding treatment. The person can indicate medication and treatment preferences, and preferences concerning admission/retention in a facility.

The Declaration for Mental Health Treatment supersedes a Durable Power of Attorney for mental health care, but does not supersede a Living Will.

### **Advance Directives**

#### What is the difference between a Durable Power of Attorney for medical care and a Living Will?

Your Living Will explains, in writing, the type of medical care you would want if you couldn't make your wishes known.

Your Durable Power of Attorney lets you choose someone to carry out your wishes for medical care when you can't act for yourself.

#### If I have a Durable Power of Attorney for medical care, do I need a Living Will, too?

You may want both. Each addresses different parts of your medical care.

Your Living Will makes your wishes known directly to your doctors, but states only your wishes about the use of life-support methods.

A Durable Power of Attorney for medical care allows a person you choose to carry out your wishes for all of your medical care when you can't act for yourself. A Durable Power of Attorney for medical care does not supersede a Living Will.

#### Can I change my advance directive?

You can change your advance directive whenever you want. If you already have an advance directive, make sure it follows Ohio's law (effective October 10, 1991). You may want to contact a lawyer for help. It is a good idea to look over your advance directives from time to time. Make sure they still say what you want and that they cover all areas.

#### If I don't have an advance directive, who chooses my medical care when I can't?

Ohio law allows your next-of-kin to choose your medical care if you are expected to die and can't act for yourself. If you are in a coma that is not expected to end, your next-of-kin could decide to stop or not use life support after 12 months. Your next-of-kin may be able to decide to stop or not use artificially supplied food and water also (see below).



### **Other Matters to Think About**

#### What about stopping or not using artificially supplied food and water?

Artificially supplied food and water means nutrition supplied by way of tubes placed inside you. Whether you can decide to stop or not use them depends on your state of health.

- IF you are expected to die and can't make your wishes known AND your Living Will simply states you don't want life-support methods used to lengthen your life, THEN artificially supplied food and water can be stopped or not used.
- IF you are expected to die and can't make your wishes known, AND you don't have a Living Will THEN Ohio law allows your next-of-kin to stop or not use artificially supplied food and water.
- IF you are in a coma that is not expected to end, AND your Living Will states you don't want artificially supplied food and water THEN artificially supplied food and water may be stopped or not used.
- IF you are in a coma that is not expected to end, AND you don't have a Living Will, THEN Ohio law allows your next-of-kin to stop or not use artificially supplied food and water. However, he or she must wait 12 months and get approval from a probate court.

#### By filling out an advance directive, am I taking part in euthanasia or assisted suicide?

No, Ohio law doesn't allow euthanasia or assisted suicide.

#### Where do I get advance directive forms?

Many of the people and places that give you medical care have advance directives forms. Ask the person who gave you this brochure for an advance directive form – either a Living Will, a Durable Power of Attorney for medical care, a DNR Order, or a Declaration for Mental Health Treatment. A lawyer could also help you.

#### What do I do with my forms after filling them out?

You should give copies to your doctor and health care facility to put into your medical record. Give one to a trusted family member or friend. If you have chosen someone in a Durable Power of Attorney for medical care, give that person a copy.

Put a copy with your personal papers. You may want to give one to your lawyer or clergy person. Be sure to tell your family or friends about what you have done. Don't just put these forms away and forget about them.

### **Organ and Tissue Donation**

Ohioans can choose whether they would like their organs and tissues to be donated to others in the event of their death. By making their preference known, they can ensure that their wishes will be carried out immediately and that their families and loved ones will not have the burden of making this decision at any already difficult time. Some examples of organs that can be donated are heart, lungs, liver, kidneys and pancreas. Some examples of tissues that can be donated are skin, bone, ligaments, veins and eyes.

#### There are two ways to register to become an organ and tissue donor:

- You can state your wishes for organ and/or tissue donation when you obtain or renew your Ohio Driver License or State I.D. Card, or
- You can complete the Donor Registry Enrollment Form that is attached to the Ohio Living Will Form, and return it to the Ohio Bureau of Motor Vehicles.



# LANGUAGE ASSISTANCE

#### English:

ATTENTION: If you speak English, language assistance services, free of charge, are available to you. Call 1-866-246-4358 (TTY: 711).

#### Spanish:

ATENCIÓN: si habla español, tiene a su disposición servicios gratuitos de asistencia lingüística. Llame al 1-866-246-4358 (TTY: 711).

#### **Chinese Mandarin:**

注意:如果您使用繁體中文,您可以免費獲得語 言援助服務。請致電1-866-246-4358 (TTY: 711)。

#### German:

ACHTUNG: Wenn Sie Deutsch sprechen, stehen Ihnen kostenlos sprachliche Hilfsdienstleistungen zur Verfügung. Rufnummer: 1-866-246-4358 (TTY: 711).

#### Arabic:

ملحوظة: إذا كنت تتحدث اذكر اللغة، فإن خدمات المساعدة اللغوية تتوافر لك بالمجان. اتصل برقم -1, 668-642-8534 (رقم هاتف الصم والبكم: 711).

#### Pennsylvania Dutch:

Wann du Deitsch (Pennsylvania German / Dutch) schwetzscht, kannscht du mitaus Koschte ebber gricke, ass dihr helft mit die englisch Schprooch. Ruf selli Nummer uff: Call 1-866-246-4358 (TTY: 711).

#### Russian:

ВНИМАНИЕ: Если вы говорите на русском языке, то вам доступны бесплатные услуги перевода. Звоните 1-866-246-4358 1-866-549-8289 (телетайп: 711).

#### French:

ATTENTION : Si vous parlez français, des services d'aide linguistique vous sont proposés gratuitement. Appelez le 1-866-246-4358 (ATS : 711).

#### Vietnamese:

CHÚ Ý: Nếu bạn nói Tiếng Việt, có các dịch vụ hỗ trợ ngôn ngữ miễn phí dành cho bạn. Gọi số 1-866-246-4358 (TTY: 711).

#### Cushite:

XIYYEEFFANNAA: Afaan dubbattu Oroomiffa, tajaajila gargaarsa afaanii, kanfaltiidhaan ala, ni argama. Bilbilaa 1-866-246-4358 (TTY: 711).

#### Korean:

주의: 한국어를 사용하시는 경우, 언어 지원 서비스를 무료로 이용하실 수 있습니다. 1-866-246-4358 (TTY: 711) 번으로 전화해 주십시오.

#### Italian:

ATTENZIONE: In caso la lingua parlata sia l'italiano, sono disponibili servizi di assistenza linguistica gratuiti. Chiamare il numero 1-866-246-4358 (TTY: 711).

#### Japanese:

注意事項:日本語を話される場合、無料の言語 支援をご利用いただけます。1-866-246-4358 (TTY: 711)まで、お電話にてご連絡ください。

#### Dutch:

AANDACHT: Als u nederlands spreekt, kunt u gratis gebruikmaken van de taalkundige diensten. Bel 1-866-246-4358 (TTY: 711).

#### Ukraninian:

УВАГА! Якщо ви розмовляєте українською мовою, ви можете звернутися до безкоштовної служби мовної підтримки. Телефонуйте за номером 1-866-246-4358 (телетайп: 711).

#### Romanian:

ATENȚIE: Dacă vorbiți limba română, vă stau la dispoziție servicii de asistență lingvistică, gratuit. Sunați la 1-866-246-4358 (TTY: 711).

#### Somali:

LA SOCO: Haddii aad ku hadasho Ingiriisi, adeegyada taageerada luqada, oo bilaash ah, ayaad heli kartaa, Wac 1-866-246-4358 (TTY: 711).

#### Nepali:

ध्यान दिनुहोस्: तपाईंले नेपाली बोल्नुहुन्छ भने तपाईंको निम्ति भाषा सहायता सेवाहरू निःशुल्क रूपमा उपलब्ध छ । फोन गर्नुहोस् 1-866-246-4358 (टिटिवाइ: 711) ।



# **STATEMENT OF NON-DISCRIMINATION**

Buckeye Health Plan complies with applicable Federal civil rights laws and does not discriminate on the basis of race, color, national origin, age, disability, or sex. Buckeye Health Plan does not exclude people or treat them differently because of race, color, national origin, age, disability, or sex.

#### **Buckeye Health Plan:**

- Provides free aids and services to people with disabilities to communicate effectively with us, such as:
  - Qualified sign language interpreters
  - Written information in other formats (large print, audio, accessible electronic formats, other formats)
  - Provides free language services to people whose primary language is not English, such as: – Qualified interpreters
    - Information written in other languages

If you need these services, contact Buckeye Health Plan at 1-866-246-4358 (TTY 1-800-750-0750).

If you believe that Buckeye Health Plan has failed to provide these services or discriminated in another way on the basis of race, color, national origin, age, disability, or sex, you can file a grievance with: Buckeye Health Plan at the Appeals Unit, 4339 Easton Way, Suite 300, Columbus, OH 43219, 1-866-246-4358 (TTY:1-800-750-0750), Fax 1-866-719-5404.You can file a grievance in person or by mail, fax, or email. If you need help filing a grievance, Buckeye Health Plan is available to help you. You can also file a civil rights complaint with the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Office for Civil Rights electronically through the Office for Civil Rights Complaint Portal, available at https://ocrportal.hhs.gov/ocr/portal/lobby.jsf, or by mail or phone at: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 200 Independence Avenue SW., Room 509F, HHH Building, Washington, DC 20201, 1-800-868-1019, 800-537-7697 (TDD).

Complaint forms are available at http://www.hhs.gov/ocr/office/file/index.html.







4349 Easton Way, Suite 120 Columbus, OH 43219

1-866-246-4358 TTY: 711



buckeyehealthplan.com